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York Planning Meeting (Zoom) 
April 28, 2021 
York Town Hall 

 
Present:  Joe McIlroy, Alan Brightman, Chris Wall, David Dermody, Zack Kobylanski 
  
Others: Donna Falkner, Kirk Richenberg, Carl Peter, Dustin Geiger, Tom Curtin, Jim Campbell, Dave & 
Heather Nagel, Ned & Martha Edmonds, Paul & Donna Sullivan, Molly Cummings 
 
Zoom - Jim Missel (surveyor for Sullivans), Donna Walker  
 
7:15 pm – Mr. McIlroy opened the public hearing for Habitat for Humanity and asked for comments. 
 
Mr. Richenberg asked if there was a map he could see.  Mr. McIlroy directed him to the table with the 
map. Mr. McIlroy said that he is going to leave the public hearing open as we start the planning board 
meeting and approve the minutes from last month. 
 
7:30 pm – Mr. McIlroy opened the regular planning board meeting and led the pledge. 
 
Mr. McIlroy asked for approval of the March 24 minutes after one correction. 
 
Resolution: 
Mr. Dermody moved to approve the March 24 minutes with corrections, Mr. Brightman seconded, 
carried. 
        Ayes – 5             Nay – 0  
 
Mr. McIlroy gave privilege of the floor to Heather Nagel. 
 
Mrs. Nagel had several questions. 

1.  First one is a procedural question about a sketch plan conference in November about the travel 
center.  Topographical maps were to be provided to sketch plan conferences and if portions of a 
site have susceptibility to erosion flow, flooding or ponding, a soil overlay and topographical 
map showing contour of not more than two feet of elevation should be provided. Since a 
portion of the site is down a bank and along the creek, obviously, there's susceptibility to 
erosion in the nature of creeks, flooding, and ponding. We have photographs of flooding just as 
recently as this spring.  I know that they did the field work for the topographical map a couple 
days after the February planning board meeting because they were at the end of our driveway 
and I asked them what they were doing. So, do you know if the map was done with a soil 
overlay and contour of rolls with more than two feet of elevation?  Mr. Campbell said I don’t 
think we know that.  Mr. McIlroy stated that we have seen nothing. Mrs. Nagel said ok, just 
wondering because it was something they were supposed to have. 

2. If and when the completed application is submitted, how does the public would be able to have 
copies of the application and supporting documents? Can we just ask like Tim Boyle did for my 
letters at one of the meetings? Or can they be put on the town website, like the documents for 
the solar committee haven't done? Any idea of how we would be able to, we have to foil? I 
know, there's various ways of having access, just something to think about, if you don't know.  

           Mr. Campbell said that they would always be available by foil and if practical  
      they would be put on the website or people could come to the town       
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      hall to view them.  If they're giant maps, it's more difficult for us to provide  
       copies to do that. 
3. The last one I have is a quick question about complying with the town's comp plan. Our zoning 

code 1100 says and I'm quoting, the purpose of site plan review, which you'll do once you get 
the application is to implement the recommendations of the comp plan. And code 905 Section D 
two, part A says a special use permit shall be granted if evidence is presented that the proposed 
building or use will be in harmony with the town's comprehensive plan. So, both of those codes 
sound to me like following the comp plan is not optional or a suggestion but a requirement. And 
I'm wondering if the town interprets those codes in the same way that following the comp plan 
is a requirement and not optional.  
      Mr. Campbell said the issue is the interpretation of the comp plan. The purpose of the zoning 
code should be to implement a vision as set forth in the comprehensive plan, what that vision is 
and how you interpret it based on what's in comp plan. 
     Mrs. Nagel asked if we have a status? Is it considered withdrawn because it’s not complete?  
Do they have to withdraw after so many days? 
   Mr. Campbell – no because we never had a complete application. We don’t want the clock to 
start running before we have a completed application because it can cause problems. 
 

Mr. McIlroy asked again if there were any comments regarding Habitat and if not a motion to close 
public hearing. 
 
Resolution: 
Mr. Brightman moved to close the public hearing for Habitat, Mr. Kobylanski seconded, carried. 
      Aye – 5            Nay – 0 
 
Mr. McIlroy read the county letter regarding Habitat. 
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Mr. McIlroy asked again for questions or concerns from the board.   
 
Mr. Wall – This is the same, correct?  Theres no changes from last month? 
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Mr. McIlroy – No everything is the same. So next we would move on to do SEQR and need to be lead 
agency on that. We need a motion declaring lead agency. 
 
Resolution: 
Mr. Wall moved to declare the planning board the lead agency.  Mr. Brightman seconded, carried. 
      Aye – 5            Nay – 0 
 
Mr. McIlroy said that we now have to do part 2 of SEQR and asked Mr. Campbell to read the questions 
so the board could answer. 
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Mr. Campbell - Now that you have answered those questions, need to have a motion to adopt those 
answers as your specific findings of fact for part two of the shortened EAF. 
 
Resolution: 
Mr. Kobylanski moved to adopt the answers of part 2, Mr. Wall seconded, carried. 
      Aye – 5          Nay – 0 
 
Mr. Campbell - Having adopted those findings, as official findings of part two you now have to make a 
determination of significance again, whether or not there is likely a moderate to large or significant 
negative environmental impact. So, need to have a motion based on these findings and issue a negative 
declaration. 
 
Resolution: 
Mr. Dermody moved to a negative declaration based on the findings for Habitat for Humanity, Mr. 
Kobylanski seconded, carried. 
      Aye – 5          Nay – 0 
 
Resolution: 
Mr. Wall moved to authorize the chairman to sign the mylar for Habitat, Mr. Brightman seconded, 
carried. 
      Aye -5            Nay – 0 
 
Resolution: 
Mr. Kobylanski moved to approve the subdivision for Habitat for Humanity, Mr. Dermody seconded, 
carried. 
      Aye -5            Nay - 0 
 
Mr. McIlroy asked if everyone was getting his emails. Everyone was. 
 
Mr. McIlroy - Our next order of business would be the Inverness subdivision, Sullivan's. And I think we 
may have their surveyor on zoom, too, if we do have any questions for them. I guess my first question is 
to Carl, if it’s complete? Anything that you see needed?  
 
Mr. Peter – Everything is there. 
 
Mr. McIlroy - Ok, is there any questions, we have a bigger map up here, if you want to look at it, it's 
compared to looking at your small ones.  
 
Mr. Wall - piece on the south side of the road that they’re splitting off, right? 
 
Mr. McIlroy - They’re splitting north and south right side of the road, you're splitting the homestead off 
which is 4.67 acres, and then splitting that from the south side of the road. And the biggest thing we 
have to look at is its agriculture district meeting acreage requirement and the 250 ft. of road frontage 
requirements. If you have any questions, there is a bigger map there to look at.  
 
Mr. Wall – piece splitting homestead, 4.67 acres from the south side of the road, 20.25 acres 
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Mr. McIlroy - there's 410 foot of road frontage on the south side. So, questions or comments from the 
planning board? So, the next thing to do would be a motion to send it to county for county referral. 
 
Resolution: 
Mr. Brightman moved to send the Sullivan subdivision to the county for referral, Mr. Dermody 
seconded, all in favor, carried. 
      Aye – 5            Nay – 0 
 
Mr. McIlroy - And the next thing would be to make a motion to have a public hearing before I would 
think the May 26 meeting at 7:15 if that works. 
 
Resolution: 
Mr. Kobylanski – I make a motion for public hearing for Sullivan subdivision on May 26 at 7:15 pm.  Mr. 
Wall seconded, all in favor, carried. 
       Aye – 5       Nay -0 
 
Mr. McIlroy - the only other thing I had was Buffalo Solar. And basically, they want to put solar panels on 
barn roofs for type two solar, which, by our zoning today, type two solar is ground mount. So, they really 
either have to try to get a variance or wait. I'm under the impression that the town is going to change 
some of the solar laws in the future, they're working on. So that's why they're not here tonight, it's not a 
permitted use at this point in time. 
 
Mr. Campbell - we have been told, when it was drafted town hadn’t anticipated larger scale commercial 
solar in the fashion of being mounted to a building or a rooftop. So, the definitions in your code, 
characterize it as being ground mounted on a plane. So really doesn’t fit anywhere. Town is looking at 
some revisions to the code. 
 
Mr. Wall – It can be difficult to get through the zoning board?  
 
Mr. Campbell - Yeah, a use variance has, as opposed to an area variance has very specific requirements. 
One of those requirements is that you have to demonstrate that there is no other economically viable 
property. And that's tough, we got a building for other purposes, in a viable way in talking about just the 
roof of the building, which has other distinct problems, right, which is the roof. So those kinds of things 
make it very difficult for them to meet that kind of application. My guess is that the town board wants 
exactly this kind of development. They'd like solar panels, on roofs and on buildings as opposed to good 
agricultural soils that can be accomplished. 
 
Mr. McIlroy - Any other questions or anything? Comments?  
 
Mr. Dermody - I'm curious about the projects that were approved. 
 
Mr. Campbell – They’re actually moving along. Just today. I have some email conversations with the 
people on Trathen Solar Park. They are getting ready to pull permits very soon now. We were just 
working out some details. The commissioning will remain, as you recall, they have decommissioning 
plan, wanting to turn it into a contract. So, we've been negotiating the fine points of binding companies 
and so I think we're pretty close to having that wrapped up. And I would guess that you're going to see 
permit requests shortly.  I heard from OYA at the end of last week, there decommissioning bonding 
company want some tweaking to the language. So, we're working on that right now. Some of these 
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languages never been really put into play before. So, figuring out how it works with these different 
aspects, particularly reassuring companies, right, providing a very long bond. 
 
Mr. Wall - with the decommissioning stuff, just the cost of commodities is so volatile, I mean, day to day, 
everything changes.  
 
Mr. Campbell - So, yeah, that's been a real challenge, right. So, we have a paper prepared by a licensed 
engineer saying it's going to be $310,000, to be commissioning these dollars and require them to 
provide a five or 110% of that value. And there's an escalation clause so that every year it goes up, in 
terms of keeping up with inflation. But that's exactly one of the problems, the cost. And I think a bit 
more decommission, we're probably talking 15, 20, 30 years from now, what happens if solar panels of 
today are safe, easy to recycle and dispose of become toxic or hazardous waste? By the standards 45 
years from now, the cost could be more so it's a challenge in that the de-commission agreement, one of 
the reasons I want to have the landowner sign and come down is because in the event that the de-
commission bond is not adequate. and owner of the project defaults with the de-commission. If the 
town has to do that, because it becomes a lien on the property, which could eventually lead into a tax 
foreclosure situation doesn't mean that the tenant would actually want to foreclose in title to the 
property. So, we're trying to cover as many potential outcomes as we can. So, we don't have anything to 
look back on and see how something is working, whether it's efficient.  
 
Mr. Wall - so the with all the conversations about the travel center, and all that stuff, and the foil laws 
and everything? Is there any expectation of privacy for somebody that sends an email to the town and 
the town clerk or the jail or anything like that? 
 
Mr. Campbell - I feel the expectation of privacy and confidentiality, can be certain communications, 
meaning or any other legal representative of the board for you all. 
 
Mr. Wall - as somebody that sends an email to the town says, I'm for it, or I'm against it or whatever,  
 
Mr. Campbell - no, once it goes into the public domain, it becomes a record subject to the freedom of 
information act.  
 
Mr. Wall - So I did have another question, but we may have answered with this buffalo solar. I was 
wondering if the planning board had the option with the travel center to see that they had considered 
any type of renewable or green energy or the travel center dominant or something they've been looking 
at.  
 
Mr. Campbell - to consider this as far as rooftop building mounted. In facade, solar is allowed under new 
code. What is not allowed is when it’s commercial in nature, meaning energy that is generated is being 
sold, being put into the marketplace for current consumption. So, any project or any business wants to 
put solar up on the roof to offset their own consumption that's anticipated by the code. And so, I think 
yes, you could certainly bring that up, you can make any suggestion that you would like them to 
consider having a renewable energy component, whatever they do. 
 
Mr. Brightman - like for electric stations for electric vehicle charging stations. 
 
Mr. McIlroy – if there’s nothing else could I have a motion for adjournment. 
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Mr. Dermody moved to adjourn at 8 p.m.  Mr. Brightman seconded, carried. 
     Aye – 5           Nay - 0 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Donna K Falkner 
Clerk 
 


